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Aloha mai kākou!   

1 

The past two years have been difficult for everyone.  In 2021 we had hoped to publicly commemorate 

the 90th anniversary of the founding of the Lyman Museum, but that celebration was not to be.  We 

did not produce this type of annual report for the Museum in FY 2019-2020 or FY 2020-2021, but are 

pleased to be able once again to inform our members, donors, and the community at large about our 

recent accomplishments and prospects for the future. 
 

In addition to what we relate in the pages that follow, the Board, staff, and volunteers of the Museum 

are very proud to acknowledge two enormous achievements realized during FY 2021-2022: 
 

(1) the opening of our spectacular new Island Heritage Gallery, the culmination of a decade of     

planning, fundraising, and hard work by many individuals which brought this unique gallery 

to life; and 

 

(2) the reaffirmation of our professional accreditation status by the American Alliance of          

Museums, following a year-long institutional self-study and subsequent assessment by the 

AAM.  The Lyman Museum is one of only five accredited museums in the State of Hawai‘i, 

and one of only twenty-five institutions in the United States to be continuously accredited 

since 1975. 
 

So many great ideas, overdue repairs, and exciting new projects needed to be placed on hold during 

the pandemic!  But circumstances also allowed us to carry out very deep cleaning and sanitizing of 

both the Museum building and the Lyman Mission House; a thorough clear-out and reorganization of 

work and storage spaces in the Museum; and a revision of Museum operations, admission hours and 

procedures, and other practices in observance of government health and safety guidelines for         

Museum personnel and visitors alike.  We have found these developments to be of benefit to all. 
 

Despite the ongoing presence of COVID-19 in our community and around the globe, we hope that the 

year ahead will bring with it the means (and the will) to minimize the pandemic’s impact on lives and 

livelihoods—at least, in comparison with what already has been endured.  The Lyman Museum ‘ohana 

has eagerly resumed pursuing those great ideas, overdue repairs, and exciting new projects for the 

betterment of the community which the Lyman family so faithfully served in the 19th century.  As          

Museum members and donors, your support will make it possible for our efforts to succeed …          

and we are very grateful. 

 

Mahalo nui, 

Barbara G. Moir, Ph.D. 

President and Executive Director  
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Collections 

 

The Museum exists to collect, preserve, and exhibit artifacts, artwork, and 

memorabilia relating to the culture, art, and historical heritage of Hawai‘i. 
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.   

Thalia D. Naidu 

Alvin Ogi 

Paauhau Village Community Association 

Trudee Siemann 

Teresa Spinola-Campbell 

The Daniel K. Inouye College of Pharmacy, UH-HIlo 

Rod Thompson 

Vivian Ueoka 

Ronell Von Chance 

Dwayne D. Yoshina 

Robert Beebe       

Jane Marshall Goodsill      

Hale Kuamo‘o Hawaiian Language Center, UH-Hilo 

Matt Herner          

Sharyn Hirata       

Frances Jackson 

Wayne Kanemoto      

Janice Kawano       

Nelson Kunitake 

Albert Lono and Nancy Peacock Lyman   

We extend much aloha to our collection donors for fiscal year 2022!  Their contributions 
and mindful giving of personal and family collections have added to new and updated    
areas of the Museum’s collections scope and enhanced current collections.  We use       
various themes as a framework for what we bring into our collections, which include the 
following:  
    

Living on Hawai‘i Island:  Family life, communities, religious life, gender, sports,       
recreation, class, leisure, crime, race, ethnicity, education, and demographic 
change  

Working on Hawai‘i Island:  Business, tourism, labor, transportation, scientific and 
technological development, and the changing economic base 

Governing:  Electoral politics, citizen action movements, community organizing, and 
development of Hawai‘i and Hawai‘i Island  

 

Contributions this year have ranged from photographic materials from the 1930s through 
2006; a new publication in the Hawaiian language; historic ledgers of the Hilo Drug Co., 
1896—1950; and stationery from the Hilo Hotel.   
 

Mahalo nui loa to this year’s collection donors:  
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Archives 

 

 The Museum exists to maintain a standard of excellence and professionalism,  

seeking to improve, progress, and realize our full potential as a museum. 

3 

Research Requests—During the past fiscal year, Museum Archivist Eric Page replied to eighty-
six research requests.  This reference service is utilized by a diverse group of researchers, 
often remotely.  Questions relate to the history of immigrants, education, sugar mill buildings 
and equipment, labor relations, and other aspects of Hawai‘i history.  Our photographs and 
library resources were the most utilized.  The largest number of requests for primary           
resources included the David and Sarah Lyman papers, Hilo Boarding School records, and    
the Hamakua Sugar Company records. 
 
Volunteer Projects—Archives volunteers contributed weekly to several ongoing projects: 
· Terri McGuire catalogued relevant books and transcribed Rev. David Lyman letters 
· Teri Spinola-Campbell catalogued in detail hundreds of John Howard Pierce photographs  
and transcribed various documents 
· Maureen Ota-McClure scanned John Howard Pierce photographs and transcribed Rev. David 
Lyman letters 
· Mary Ann Warfield organized and catalogued hundreds of maps, architectural plans, and 
technical drawings 
 
Archives Online Special Exhibits and Presentations -The Museum’s website now includes a 
growing number of historical themes and individuals that feature archival documents,         
including a regular series of Online Archives Special Exhibits.  The Archives also contributed to 
“Ua Hilo ‘ia i ke Aho a ke Aloha,” an online interactive story map about Hilo.  Three         
presentations were provided for a total of forty people.  In October 2021, the Association of 
Hawai‘i Archivists sponsored a “Virtual Tour of Lyman Museum Archives,” in which twenty-
three people participated online.  In March 2022, ten students and their professor from the 
University of Hawai‘i-Hilo joined with Lyman Museum staff in a conversation about museum 
careers for their online Professional Practice Class.  In June 2022, five students and two   
teachers from Hilo Intermediate School visited the Archives in person for a Summer             
Enrichment Program about nature and the built environment. 
 
Professional Activities—Archivist Eric Page was elected to the Board of Directors for the      
Association of Hawai‘i Archivists in February 2022, and for the sixth consecutive year served 
as a judge for the annual Hawai‘i History Day in March 2022. 
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 Education and Public Programs 

The Museum’s mission “to tell the story of Hawai‘i, its islands and its people” is carried out 
in large part through the provision of exceptional learning experiences to Hawai‘i’s students 
of all ages.  In FY 2022, owing to the COVID-reduced number of off-campus visits possible for 
Hawai‘i’s schools, the Museum provided educational tours of its galleries and the Mission 
House to 919 students from schools and student programs throughout the State and across 
the country, together with their teachers and chaperones.  The majority of schools we serve 
are located on Hawai‘i Island, but schools from the neighbor islands and the U.S. mainland 
are also represented.  The ages of these students range from pre-kindergarten through    
university level. 

In FY 2022 the Museum again was the fortunate recipient of a focused donation from       
Museum member (and former volunteer docent) Dr. Patricia E. Saigo, the purpose of which 
is to help subsidize the provision of our public programming.  This grant was the fourteenth 
consecutive such donation by Dr. Saigo.  These programs, usually offered on Monday       
evenings and Tuesday afternoons throughout the year, comprise lectures, performances, 
demonstrations, “talk story” sessions, book signings, and other presentations of community 
interest on Hawai‘i-related topics.  Although the pandemic affected our ability to schedule 
programming at the usual semi-monthly level, in FY 2022 this abbreviated series featured 
the following: 
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Archives, continued 

New Acquisitions 
The Archives acquired numerous separate items during the year, and created five new 
groups of items: 
· Ledgers of the Hilo Drug Co.:  The thirteen enormous bound volumes (1896 to 1950) with 
handwritten prescriptions will require preservation and transcription before research is  
viable 
· Papers of Stanley R. Spinola:  World War II-era correspondence, photographs, and military- 
related emblems 
· Records of the Big Island Press Club:  Organizational files, program booklets, and monthly 
newsletters beginning in 1967 
· Records of the Hamakua Sugar Co., 1971 to 1994:  Five boxes of safety-related files, 150 
production videos, and about 200 slides and photos 
· Slides by photographer Thalia D. Naidu, 1970 to 1998:  240 color images of cultural events 
such as the Merrie Monarch Festival, paniolo rodeos, and volcanic eruptions 

 Education and Public Programs, continued on next page: 
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The Museum exists to educate and encourage awareness of our heritage through visually exciting and 

interpretive exhibitions, informative tours, special programs, and activities. 
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 Education and Public Programs, continued 

Connecting the Kingdom: The Hawaiian Monarchy’s Sailing Vessels 1790--1840: Dr. Peter Mills  

Sailing the Golden Rule, Historic Peace Boat, from Hawai‘i to California in 2021:  Kiko Johnston-
Kitazawa  

Landing Places of Hāmākua:  Kiko Johnston-Kitazawa 

Patricia E. Saigo Public Program Series FY 2022 

 Road Scholar Program 

For many years the Museum has operated as a provider of Elderhostel (now Road Scholar) 

programs in the State of Hawai‘i, leading participants in unique learning experiences on the 

islands of Hawai‘i, Maui, O‘ahu, Kaua‘i, and Moloka‘i.  In FY 2022 the Museum conducted 

two offerings of “Best of Hawai‘i, Maui, Kaua‘i, and O‘ahu” and one offering of the Moloka‘i 

portion of “Exploring Four Islands from Volcanos to Pearl Harbor.”  Income from these Road 

Scholar programs contributed significantly to the Museum’s FY 2022 revenues.  
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Throughout FY 2022 the Museum’s visitor levels continued to be severely affected by the 
COVID-19 pandemic.  During this period we happily welcomed more than 8,000 general      
admission visitors, including a few groups of cruise ship passengers and individual visitors 
from ships in port—all following CDC health and safety guidelines.  Visitor Services staff,     
including full-time Museum Assistants, serve regular Museum visitors as well as student tours, 
groups of ship visitors, and other group tours; their responsibilities include admissions, public 
information assistance, providing guided tours of the Museum galleries and the Mission 
House, conservation activities, service in the Museum Shop, daily sanitizing of public surfaces, 
and security measures for the Museum and Mission House.  This year we welcomed a new 
Museum Assistant, Reese Sako. 

During the past fiscal year a total of twenty-two much-appreciated volunteers assisted the 
Museum on a weekly or monthly basis with school and ship tours, public tours of the Mission 
House, admissions, visitor hospitality, newsletter production, Archives projects, Saigo Series 
evening programs, and general office tasks.  In addition, our volunteer Board of Trustees    
provided many hours of assistance to the smooth functioning of the Museum.  In all, more 
than 2,100 volunteer hours were contributed. 
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Visitor Services and Volunteers    

Facilities, Physical Plant, and Grounds 

Mission House -  The solar fan in the House attic ceased working during the year and was 
contracted to be replaced in July 2022. 

Several of the historic window shutters on the House—some of which dated to the 1930s 
and were repaired and repainted in 1980—have continued to deteriorate and need to be 
replaced.  Because the House is listed on both the National and State Registers of Historic 
Places, any such work must be carried out by a qualified historic carpenter to meet historic 
preservation standards.  A quote of $1,969 to replace one pair of shutters was received—to 
be hand built and as close to historically accurate as possible—and the work will be carried 
out in October 2022.  Because several other pairs of shutters also require replacement,     
additional funding must be sought. 

The foundation under the makai side of the House still needs to be reinforced.  Earlier 
buttressing of the Haili Street-makai column of the first- and second-floor lanai has           
temporarily halted further settlement of the foundation wall, but a more comprehensive  
and long-lasting treatment is overdue, for which funding will be sought. 

Facilities, Physical Plant, and Grounds, continued on next page: 
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Facilities, Physical Plant, and Grounds, continued 

Museum  - Even as our extraordinary new Island Heritage Gallery opened to the public in 
March 2021 (at a cost exceeding 2.5 million dollars, one million of which was covered by State 
Grants-in-Aid), we discovered that the remainder of the Museum’s physical plant and facilities 
were feeling the effects of age and desperately needed our attention … and further            
fundraising efforts, as supply and labor costs continue to rise. 

The air conditioning system—crucial for a museum requiring strict environmental controls—
has needed work for years, during which time we have been able to afford only piecemeal  
repairs.  Two condenser leaks found in December were corrected in January.  Earlier estimates 
for replacing the existing system need to be updated and the necessary funding secured. 

The lighting bulbs and fixtures in our Earth Heritage Gallery—originally installed in 2001—
began failing in early 2022.  Although we have been able to jerry rig replacements from off-
island vendors, an upcoming meeting with Kona Coast House of Lights will give us a more    
reliable, accessible on-island source for replacement bulbs and fixtures. 

The original copper gutters on the main museum building have developed serious leaks which 
require timely attention.  A scope of work and cost estimate will be produced, funding sought, 
and repairs scheduled. 

One of our greatest facilities needs is for additional storage space for collections artifacts and 
other objects.  The most efficient way to create this space is through the purchase and use of 
compact storage units, similar to those generously donated to the Museum’s Archives several 
years ago.  Unless we are fortunate enough to receive a new equipment donation of this kind, 
we will need to seek quotes for purchasing and installing such units and to source funding in 
FY 2022-23. 

 As if we didn’t have enough challenges relating to the physical plant itself of the Museum, in 
May—July 2021 it was discovered that the Museum’s water usage level was unusually high.  
This was determined to be the result of non-Museum personnel availing themselves of access 
to our water supply through exterior sources.  The removal of exterior faucet handles and the 
installation of spigot locks solved the problem and water usage returned to normal. 

 

The Museum exists to serve as a learning and resource center for those seeking  

information, entertainment, and knowledge. 
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Bruce McClure,  
Chairman 
 
Patricia Engelhard, 
Vice Chairman 
 
Chuck Erskine, 
Secretary 
 
Sam Wallis, Jr.,  
Treasurer 
 

Taylor Cockerham  
Paul Dahlquist 
Jeffrey L. Davis 
David De Luz, Jr. 
Gerald De Mello 
Richard Henderson 
Richard “Ritchie” Henderson II 
Myron Isherwood 
Jacquelyn Pualani Johnson 
Warren Lee 
Debra Lewis 
Keith Marrack 

James McCully 
Momi Naughton 
Helie Rock 
Toby Taniguchi 
Herbert Watanabe 
Andrew Wilson 
Jennifer Zelko-Schlueter 
 

Honorary Trustees 
Kathy Richardson 
Patricia E. Saigo 
Tina Whitmarsh 

Board of Trustees Fiscal Year 2021-2022 

 
Staff 
 

Barbara Moir 
President and Executive Director; 
Curator of Education and Opera-
tions 
 
Darren Lee 
Administrative  
     and Board Assistant 
 
Julie Kamiyama 
Curator of Collections and Exhibits 
 
Lynn Elia 
Registrar/Collections Manager 
 
Liz Ambrose 
Development, Membership, 
and Marketing Associate 
 

 
 
Eric Page 
Archivist 
 

Museum Assistants 
Jan Larson 
Cindy Lee 
Reese Sako 
 

Road Scholar 
Noelani Keliikipi 
Susan McGovern 
John Stallman 

 
Volunteers 
Catherine Alleva 
Wendell Costa 
Patricia Engelhard 
Brandon Haleamau 

 
 
Fran Jackson 
Halena Kapuni-Reynolds 
Hannah Loo 
Malia Lyman 
Bruce McClure 
Terri McGuire 
Krystal Meisel 
Cheryl Odani 
Maureen Ota-McClure 
Jess Ramelb 
Caleb Schafer 
Teri Spinola-Campbell 
Jane Turner 
Lehua Waianuhea 
Mary Ann Warfield 
Lynne Wolforth 
Noko Yoshida 
Steve Yoshida 
Lyman Museum Board of Trustees 
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Staffing—Jill Maruyama, Curator of Collections, Exhibits and Facilities, retired in July 2021 after 
more than 26 years of exemplary service.  The recruitment process for a new Curator           
concluded with three finalists interviewed, and the successful candidate was Julie Kamiyama.  
She joined the Museum staff in March 2022. 

David Hotchkiss, Facilities Assistant, retired in November 2021 following more than seven 
years of devoted work. We have not been able to hire a replacement to date; some of his     
duties have been contracted out to the Arc of Hilo. 
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If  it were not for our donors, members, and volunteers, 

the Lyman Museum would not be where it is today. 
   

Mahalo nui loa for your continuous  

and generous support.   

Corporate and  
Foundation Donors: 
Alexander & Baldwin Foundation 
Big Island Candies 
Caroline M. Shipman Foundation 
Clifford K. Nishimura Trust 
David De Luz, Sr. Enterprises 
Fidelity Charitable 
First Hawaiian Bank Foundation 
Golf Treasures 
Hamer Fund of the Maine  
     Community Foundation 
Harold Sugiyama LLC 
HFS Federal Credit Union 
Hu Honua Bioenergy 
John R. Halligan Charitable Fund 
Kozmic Cones 
KTA Super Stores 
Kuhio Grille 
Matson Giving 
Nan, Inc. 
Robert M. & Alice K.  
       Fujimoto Foundation 
T&T Electric 
The Land Conservancy 
Torkildson Katz, A Law Corporation 
W.H. Shipman 
William L. Moore Planning, Inc. 

 
In-Kind Gifts and Donations: 
Big Island Delights 
Paul Dahlquist 
Julie Furmidge 
Golf Treasures 
'Imiloa Astronomy Center of Hawaii 
Jackie Rey's Ohana Grill 
Kadota Liquor Store 
Kilauea Lodge and Restaurant 
Kona Brewing Company 

KTA Super Stores 
Little Caesar Pizza 
Mauna Kea Beach Hotel 
Merriman's 
Waikoloa Beach Resort 
Samuel R. Wallis 

 
Hui Hoapili  
(Group of Close, Intimate Friends) 
$2,500  and  above 
Mr. and Mrs. David De Luz, Jr. 
Ms. Patricia Engelhard 
Ms. Marian Kobayashi 
     In memory of Michiko  
     Kobayashi Chavez  
Mr. Toby Taniguchi 

 
Hui Hoaaloha 
(Group of Beloved Companions) 
$1,000-$2,499 
Mrs. Roberta Chu 
     In memory of Alice  
     and Robert Fujimoto 
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Henderson 
     In memory of Dr. Patricia E. Saigo  
     and Herbert Watanabe  
Mr. and Mrs. Warren Lee 
Mrs. Anne S. Martin 
Mr. and Mrs. Wesley Segawa 
 

Hui Hoakāko‘o 
(Group of Allies, Supporters) 
$500-$999 
Mr. Nathan Abe 
Ms. Meredith J. Ching 
Dr. and Mrs. Paul Dahlquist 
Ms. Janey Ebesu 
Mr. and Mrs. Sidney Fuke 

Dr. Dick Fusch  
     and Ms. Lynne Schneider 
Dr. Hans R. Hohl 
Mr. Glenn Kobayashi 
Mr. Robert Rechtman 
Mr. Rick and Claire Robinson 
Mr. Robert C. Ross 
Mr. and Mrs. Leonard Tanaka 
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Yates 

 
Hui Hoahana 
(Group of Fellow Colleagues) 
$250-$499 
Mr. Samuel Araki 
Mrs. Mary Cooke 
Mr. and Mrs. Allan Ikawa 
Mr. Myron Isherwood, Jr. 
     In memory of Norman Lyman,  
     Dr. Patricia E. Saigo, 
     and Herbert Watanabe 
Mr. George Lewitzki 
Dr. Barbara G. Moir 
     In memory of Sweet Pea,  
     Herbert Watanabe,  
     Jane Uyeno,  
     and Dr. Patricia E. Saigo  
Dr. Momi Naughton 
     In memory of Dr. Patricia E. Saigo  
     and Herbert Watanabe 
Mr. and Mrs. G.A. Rock 
Mr. Alexander Self 
Mrs. Janet Self and Mr. John McHugh 
Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Sorenson 

 
Hui Kōkua 
(Group of Helpers) 
$100-$249  
Ms. Blythe Asagi 
     In memory of Herbert Watanabe 

Donors and Members Listing:  July 2021 —June 2022 
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Mr. Money Atwal 
Mr. Robert W. Beebe 
Mr. James C. Bien  
     and Mrs. Henrietta K. Bien 
Ms. Julie Carpenter 
     In honor of Tricia Au's Birthday  
     and Jill Maruyama's Retirement            
Mr. and Mrs. Jon Countess 
Dr. J.B. Greenwell, Jr. 
Ms. Mary Louise Haraguchi 
Mr. and Mrs. Peter Harbilas 
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Henderson II 
     In memory of Dr. Patricia E. Saigo  
     and Herbert Watanabe 
Ms. Jane Hwang 
Mr. Lee Johnson 
Mr. Daniel W. Lyman 
     In memory of Clarence  
     Kumukoa Lyman       
Mr. Clifford K.  
     and Mrs. Edna K. Nishimura 
Mr. and Mrs. Rich Peterson 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Rawson 
Mr. and Mrs. David Reed 
Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Richardson III 
Mr. Adam Rosenzweig 
     In memory of Dr. Patricia E. Saigo 
Mr. and Mrs. Bert Y. Saito 
Ms. Lillian Shimabukuro 
Mr. Harold Sugiyama 
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher Trimarcos 
Mr. Harold Uyeno 
     In memory of Jane Uyeno 
Mr. Chris and Becky Wagner 
     In memory of Harriet Agnew Moir   
Mr. and Mrs. Gaylord Wilcox 
Mr. Thomas A. Williams 
Mr. and Mrs. David Christopher Wolf 
Ms. Leatrice R. Yokoyama 
Mr. Ronald Yokoyama  
     and Mrs. Namihira Yokoyama 
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Yoshida  
 

Hui Hoalauna 
(Group of Neighbors) 
$1-$99  
Ms. Lea Albert 
     In memory of Herbert Watanabe 
Ms. Naomi Campbell 
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Depew 
     In memory of Norman Lyman 
Mr. Paul Donoho 
Ms. Cynthia Gillette-Wenner 
Mr. and Mrs. Glenn Hara 

Mr. Bruce Hisanaga 
      In memory of Herbert Watanabe 
Ms. Charlotte Holmes 
Mr. Kenneth K. Ikemori 
Ms. Gaylen Isherwood 
     In memory of Norman Lyman 
Mrs. Kim Kalama 
Ms. Stacy L. Kamehiro 
Ms. Pauline Kondo  
     and Mr. Jeffrey Kondo 
     In memory of Herbert Watanabe 
Ms. Yaeko Kunishige 
     In memory of Herbert Watanabe 
Mr. Daniel Lindsay  
     and Ms. Susan B. O'Neill 
 Mr. Chris Lyman 
     In memory of Clarence  
               Kumukoa Lyman 
Mr. and Mrs. Steven R. Markham 
Ms. Wilma Matsumura  
    and Mr. Ernest Matsumura 
Mr. Bruce McClure  
     and Ms. Maureen Ota-McClure 
     In memory of Herbert Watanabe 
Mr. Matthew O'Connell 
Mr. Chad Okuda 
Ms. Becky Ostertag 
Ms. Patricia Richardson 
Mr. Robert Roggenbach 
     In memory of Herbert Watanabe 
Dr. Michael P. Ryan 
Kawehi Ryder 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Sakovich 
Ms. Erika Takahashi 
Mr. and Mrs. Dale Tokuuke 
Mr. Brent  
     and Mrs. Annette Tryon-Crozier 
Mrs. Deborah H. Yoshiyama 
 

Life Members 
Mr. Ian Birnie 
Dr. and Mrs. Leon Bruno 
Ms. Georgine Busch 
Mrs. Roberta Chu 
Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Clark 
Ms. Irene W. Croft, Jr. 
Dr. and Mrs. Paul Dahlquist 
Mr. Kuraji Fukuda 
Mrs. Margaret F. Gota 
Ms. Irene Haraguchi 
Dr. Masahiko Hayashi 
Mr. Myron Isherwood, Jr. 
Mrs. Misa Kaneshiro 
Ms. Marian Kobayashi 

Dr. and Mrs. Dennis Lee 
Dr. and Mrs. Ung Lee 
Mr. and Mrs. Kiyoto Mizuba 
Ms. Wendy H. Rice 
Mr. and Mrs. Takashi Shinoda 
Mr. Daryl Smith 
Mr. and Mrs. Roy Sonomura 
Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Sorenson 
Mr. and Mrs. Stan Toyama 
Mrs. Tina Whitmarsh 
Dr. and Mrs. A. S. Woo, Jr. 
Ms. Martha Cook Yim 
 

David & Sarah Lyman Society 
Ms. Patricia Engelhard 
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Henderson 
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew Wilson 
 

Heritage Partners 
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald De Mello 
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Henderson II 
 

Conservators   
Mr. Armon Collman 
Mr. Romel Dela Cruz 
Ms. Peggy Farias, W.H. Shipman 
Mr. and Mrs. Ken Forbes 
Mr. and Mrs. Sidney Fuke 
Mr. Karl Gutknecht  
   and Ms. Susan Hunt 
Dr. Marjorie Oda-Burns 
Mr. and Mrs. Donald Romero 
Mr. Charles Umamoto 
Mr. Thor Wold 
 

Stewards 
Mr. Kevin Aoki 
Mr. and Mrs. Tony Bartholomew 
Mr. Robert W. Beebe 
Dr. and Mrs. Daniel H. Belcher 
Ms. Libby Burke and Mr. Brad Robison 
Ms. Ann Oliverio Caldwell  
   and Mr. Clifford Caldwell 
Ms. Lisa Canale and Mr. Alex Wood 
Ms. Bonnie Clause 
Ms. Leslie Taylor Cockerham 
Mrs. Ellen K. Barbara De Leon 
Mr. and Mrs. Ben Gaddis 
Mr. Kerry Glass and Ms. Susan Munro 
Dr. J.B. Greenwell, Jr. 
Mr. and Mrs. Clayton Hayes 
Ms. Martha Hoverson 
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Johnson 
Dr. Patrick V. Kirch 
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Ms. Leanne Kirk 
Mr. George Lewitzki 
Mr. Curtis Lindskog 
Mr. and Mrs. Keith Marrack 
Mr. Dwayne Miyashiro 
Mrs. Carol Myrianthis  
     and Mr. Nicolas Myrianthis 
Dr. Alan and Mrs. Janie Nagakura 
Mr. Miles Nagata 
Mr. Greg Nakamura 
   and Mrs. Jo-Lyn Nakamura   
Mr. and Mrs. Ivan Nakano 
Dr. Momi Naughton 
Dr. and Mrs. Ron Needham 
Mr. Thane and Linda Pratt 
Mr. Christopher Reed 
Mr. Bradford Sanborn 
Mr. Ed Torrison 
Mr. Craig Walther  
     and Ms. Lisa Nelms 
Mr. Dwayne D. Yoshina  
     and Ms. Patricia Nakamoto 
 

Dual/Family & Guests 
Mr. and Mrs. Gary Andersen 
Ms. Elizabeth Bell 
Mr. Jim Braun and Mrs. Joyce Braun 
Mr. Henry Brazil III  
   and Ms. Evelyn Higgins 
Ms. Gabriella Cabanas 
Mr. and Mrs. Malcolm Chun 
Ms. Nancy Coleman  
   and Mr. Jerry Mathern 
Ms. Nancy Crawford 
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Cunningham 
Ms. Laura Davis 
Mr. Robert Duerr  
   and Ms. Adriana E.T. Duerr 
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas English 
Ms. Priscilla Escritor 
Mr. and Mrs. Wes Fujii 
Ms. Leah Gowran  
   and Mr. James Vernon 
Ms. Patricia Halpern 
Mr. Dan Handler  
   and Ms. Beth Van Duzer 
Ms. Charlotte Holmes 
Mr. and Mrs. Dwight Huffman 
Ms. Charlene Iboshi-Wagner 
Mrs. Gwendolyn Isherwood 
Dr. Jim Juvik and Dr. Sonya Juvik 
Congressman and Mrs. Kaiali'i Kahele 
Mrs. Kim Kalama 
Ms. Makaiwa Kanui 

Dr. and Mrs. Russell Kelly 
Mr. and Mrs. Roy Kimura 
Mr. and Mrs. Gary Kysar 
Dr. and Mrs. James Lambeth 
Mr. and Mrs. Darren T.W.M. Lee 
Mr. Bryan Lindsey 
Ms. Cathy Lowder 
Ms. Virginia Patterson Maeda 
Mr. and Mrs. Steven R. Markham 
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Martel 
Ms. Wilma Matsumura 
   and Mr. Ernest Matsumura 
Mr. Bruce McClure  
   and Ms. Maureen Ota-McClure   
Mrs. Lynn Melena 
Ms. Carol Meyer  
   and Ms. Nicole Kumpel 
Mrs. Carolyn Mizuno  
   and Ms. Holly Sumida 
Ms. Sylvia Moffatt  
   and Mr. Troy Moffatt 
Mr. Donald Mott  
   and Mrs. Linda Mott 
Ms. Karen Nakamoto  
    and  Mr. Raymond Lee 
Mr. Wallace T. Oki 
Mr. Richard Okuna 
Dr. Donn Ouye 
Mr. Eric Page and Mr. Keith Higaki 
Ms. Lani Pratt and Mr. John Pratt 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Rawson 
Mr. and Mrs. David Reed 
Mr. Rick Robinson  
   and Mrs. Claire Robinson 
Mr. and Mrs. Lester Sakamoto 
Senator Bernie Sanders 
   and Mrs. Jane Sanders 
Mr. and Mrs. Wesley Segawa 
Mrs. Monique Spielberg 
Mr. William T. Stormont 
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Taylor 
Mr. and Mrs. Dale Tokuuke 
Ms. Catherine G. Tripp 
Ms. Sonja Walawender 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Webster 
Mr. Michael Weiss  
   and Mrs. Deb Weiss 
Mr. Michael Zeglarski  
   and Mrs. Joan Zeglarski 
 

Dual/Family 
Mrs. Carol Ambrose  
   and Ms. Liz Ambrose 
 

Mr. Fred Anton  
   and Ms. Nancy Kaminskas 
Ms. Carol Ann Attwood  
   and Mr. Jim Attwood 
Mr. Stuart Ball and Mrs. Lynne Ball 
Ms. Dianne Barry 
Mr. James C. Bien  
   and Mrs. Henrietta K. Bien 
Mr. and Mrs. Peter Black 
Mr. Peter Boucher  
   and Ms. Olivia Boucher 
Mr. Daniel Brooks 
   and Ms. Merrilyn Drews  
Mr. Brad Clark and Mr. Ron Pusateri 
Mr. Joe Clarkson 
Mr. Chuck Cover and Mr. Jim Stark 
Mr. and Mrs. Harry C. Davis 
Mr. Daniel Dayoan  
   and Mrs. Kathy Dayoan 
Ms. Lorenia De La Vega 
Ms. Jan DeLuz 
Mrs. Paula De Morales 
Mr. Burt DePeralta  
   and Paula DePeralta 
Mrs. Lauren Diamond  
   and Mr. Daniel Diamond 
Mr. David Duncan 
Mrs. Caree Edens and Mr. Kekai Edens 
Mr. Kevin Fraser and Ms. Patti Danko 
Ms. Beverly Fuller 
Tom and Carole Geballe 
Miss C. Gervais 
Ms. Cynthia Gillette-Wenner 
Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence Heintz 
Dr. and Mrs. Don Hemmes 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Hillier 
Dr. Ken Hon and Dr. Cheryl Gansecki 
Mr. John Hoover  
   and Mrs. Marcia Stone 
Mr. Alan Iwasaki 
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Jensen 
Mr. and Mrs. Albert Jeyte 
Ms. Kristin Joyce 
Mr. David Kai  
   and Mrs. Samantha Sugioka Kai 
Mr. and Mrs. Don Kephart 
Mrs. Alice Kim 
Dr. Deborah Kimball  
   and Mr. William Robinson 
Mr. Zdenek M. Kluzak  
   and Mrs. Margaret Russo   
Mr. Glenn Kobayashi 
Mr. Clayton Kua and Mrs. Maggie Kua 
Mr. Peter Kubota  
   and Ms. Julann M. Sonomura 

11 



14 

 

Dr. and Mrs. James Kurashige 
Mr. and Mrs. Eric Magno 
Ms. Sherry Mayrent and Ms. Carol Master 
Mr. Raymond McGuire  
   and Ms. Tomoko Nanamura   
Mr. and Mrs. Kurt Melow 
Mr. Donn Mende  
   and Mrs. Desiree Mende 
Mr. Douglas Metz  
   and Mrs. Elizabeth Metz 
Mrs. Marjorie Lyman Miller 
Dr. Peter Mills and Mrs. Phoebe Mills 
Mr. Robert Mitchel and Ms. Aiko Mitchel 
Mrs. Krisann Moleni  
   and Mr. Alipate Moleni   
Ms. M. Nani Naope 
Mr. Matthew O'Connell 
Mr. Chad Okuda 
Ms. Hannah H. Pau and Ms. Tracie Pau 
Mr. Robert Rechtman 
Mr. George R. Robinson 
Mr. and Mrs. G.A. Rock 
Mr. Stephen Rouelle  
   and Ms. Kristine Dahlquist 
Mr. and Mrs. Russell E. Ruderman 
Mr. and Mrs. Kyle Collins Rudolph 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Sakovich 
Ms. Lisa Schattenburg-Raymond 
Mrs. Caroline Segalla 
Mr. and Mrs. Alex Sheftic 
Mr. and Mrs. Clyde Shiraki 
Mr. Michael Simpson  
   and Mrs. Kimberly Simpson 
Dr. Teresa Spinola-Campbell 
Dr. Orlo Steele 
Ms. Lillian Sundt 
Mr. and Mrs. Ron Terry 
Mr. Brent  
   and Mrs. Annette Tryon-Crozier 
Mr. and Mrs. Harold Uyeno 
Mr. Douglas Wilson 
 

Individual 
Ms. Kim Aburamen 
Ms. Christine Ahia 
Ms. Lynne Aquino 
Mrs. Laurayne Badenoch 
Mr. Wayne Borden 
Mr. Frank E. Box 
Ms. Amy E. Bugado  
   and Mr. Harold Bugado 
Ms. Jean Campbell 
Ms. Naomi Campbell 
Ms. Ann Cheney 

Ms. Diane Cockett 
Dr. Kahealani Martins Curammeng 
Mr. Jeffrey Davis 
Ms. Candis Dow 
Dr. Lois Margaret Drake 
Ms. Barbara E. Dunn 
Mrs. Margaret H. Elcock 
Ms. Lynn K. Elia 
Ms. Kate English 
Ms. Kiersten Faulkner 
Ms. Judith Folk 
Ms. Katherine Foster 
Ms. Andrea Gill 
Mr. Fred Greguras 
Mrs. Jean F. Groth 
Ms. Estela Halverson 
Mrs. Marilyn Haymore 
Ms. Susan Hicks 
Mr. Kenneth K. Ikemori 
Ms. Kathleen H. Isherwood 
Ms. Mahealani Jones 
Ms. Darienne Kealoha 
Dr. Gregory Kobayashi 
Mrs. Shirley (Shey) Kravas 
Ms. Marta Lepes 
Ms. Ruth Levin 
Mr. Tracy Lewis 
Ms. Monika Lindsey 
Ms. Nancy Mathews 
Mr. Roger Meeker 
Ms. Barbara Meguro 
Mr. Robert S. Mist 
Dr. Barbara G. Moir 
Ms. Kirsten Mollegaard 
Mr. Joshua Moore 
Ms. Nyala L. Neill 
Mr. Mark C. Nierode 
Ms. Chloe Oldfather 
Ms. Kathleen Oldfather 
Ms. Becky Ostertag 
Ms. Elizabeth Peck 
Ms. Susan Proctor 
Ms. Patricia Richardson 
Dr. Michael P. Ryan 
Ms. Carmelita K. Saffery 
Mrs. Sandra Sakihara 
Mrs. Janet Sako 
Ms. Wanda Sako 
Mr. David M. Sanchez 
Mrs. Dalilah Schlueter 
Ms. Randi Schneider 
Ms. Kathleen Sears 
Gyongyi "Momi" Szirom 
Mr. Walter S. Tachibana 

Mr. Curtis Takai 
Ms. Lucille Takemoto 
Mr. Robert Talbert 
Ms. Yasuko Taniguchi 
Mrs. Eileen Tredway 
Mrs. Madelyn Troelstrup 
Ms. Patricia Tummons 
Dr. Eileen Walko 
Ms. Deborah Ward 
Ms. Jane Yanabu 
Mrs. Deborah H. Yoshiyama 
 

Out of State Members 
Ms. Melody M. Actouka 
Mr. Brian Burch 
Ms. DeAnne Burch 
Mrs. Bridget Hannah 
Mr. Lloyd Hannah 
Ms. Stacy L. Kamehiro 
Mr. Reginald John Malden 
Ms. Diane McHugh 
Mr. Gregory Scott 
Mrs. June Mist Sullivan 
Ms. Moira Tanaka 
Mr. Reign Walker 
Mrs. Ingrid Welch 
 

Student Members 
Mr. Austin K. Chang 
Ms. Lichen Forster 
Mr. David Freund 
Ms. Makana Kushi 
Ms. Shadae Montalvo 
Ms. Brianna Mrgan  

We try our very best 

to list our supporters 

accurately.  If we  

inadvertently  

misspelled or omitted 

your name, please let 

us know and we will 

correct our records. 
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Lyman House Memorial Museum - Statements of Financial Position  

For the Fiscal Year — July 1, 2021 - June 30, 2022 

(The complete audit report with notes is available on request) 

Assets  2022  2021 

       

Cash and cash equivalents   $        319,796    $           237,389  

Inventory  12,083  11,844 

Investments  5,211,070  6,297,488 

Buildings and equipment, net  3,172,057  3,371,204 

Land  200,000  200,000 

Other  1,044  27,355 

     

Total assets   $          8,916,050    $      10,145,280  

     

Liabilities and Net Assets     

     

Current liabilities   $                59,660    $           158,437  

       

Net assets     

Net Assets - Unrestricted   $          3,645,319    $        3,689,355  

Net Assets - Temporarily restricted  109,144  136,092 

Net Assets - Permanetly restricted  5,101,926  6,161,396 

     

Total net assets   $          8,856,389    $        9,986,843  

     

Total liabilities and net assets   $          8,916,050    $      10,145,280  
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Lyman House Memorial Museum—Statements of Revenues and Expenses 

All Funds  -  For the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2022 

(The complete audit report with notes is available on request)  

Revenues   

   

Contributions & Fundraising   $        276,065  

Programs   $        504,334  

Admissions & Museum Shop Sales   $          77,430  

Membership Dues   $          21,390  

Investment Income   $        271,065  

   

Total Revenues   $    1,150,284  

   

Expenses   

   

Program Services   $        676,643  

Gift Shop Cost of Sales   $          17,656  

Fundraising Expenses   $            7,113  

Administration   $        334,972  

Depreciation   $        203,118  

   

Total Expenses   $    1,239,502  

   

Total Expenses   

   

Operating Loss   $        (89,218) 

Decline in Market Value of Investments   $  (1,043,932) 

   

Total Loss for the Year   $  (1,133,151) 
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